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On 12 May 1974, while returning home from the Carolina Bird Club spring meet-
ing in Hendersonville, N.C., I was driving along NC 191 in the area where the French 
Broad and Mill's River valleys meet. I was about 3 miles N of the Buncombe-Hender-
son County line when I saw two large birds I believed to be Swallow-tailed Kites 
(Elanoides forficatus), so I stopped my car. 

The birds were sailing along on wind currents in a southwesterly direction at an 
elevation of approximately 150 to 200 feet. The solid white underbelly and head as 
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well as black on the outer primaries of the wings and black forked tail could be seen 
easily as the birds passed over me. I used 7x35 and 10x50 binoculars in my observation. 
I am familiar with the species, having seen Swallow-tailed Kites on several occasions 
in Florida. 

The area in which the birds were seen is a wide expanse of open farmland, inter-
spersed with tracts of woodland, on either side of the French Broad and Mill's River. 
Many streams flow through the area into the rivers. 

The Swallow-tailed Kite was reported from Buncombe County, N.C., during the 
years of 1887 to 1894 by John S. Cairns, who found it during the fall and primarily in 
the month of October. This is the first spring record for the species in the area and the 
first record for the county since 1894 (Simpson, Chat, 36:69-72, 1972.) 
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